
 

 

MINUTES 

 

HIGHER EDUCATION STUDENT ASSISTANCE AUTHORITY 
 

April 20, 2022 

 

The Higher Education Student Assistance Authority (HESAA) Board held a remote teleconference 

meeting on April 20, 2022 at 10:00 am via GoTo Meeting.  

 

PRESENT: HESAA Board Members: Ms. Isabella Berdugo-Hernandez; Dr. Brian Bridges, 

Secretary of Higher Education; Ms. Beatrice Daggett; Mr. Thyquel Halley; Dr. Jon Larson; Ms. 

Jean McDonald Rash; Mr. Scott Salmon; Mr. Robert Shaughnessy, Treasurer’s Designee; Mr. 

David Socolow; and Ms. Christy Van Horn, Chair. 

 

ABSENT: Mr. Anton Lendor. 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

 

Christy Van Horn called the meeting to order at 10:00 am. David Socolow stated that the meeting 

had been noticed in compliance with the requirements of the Open Public Meetings Act. 

 

Ms. Van Horn welcomed the Board members and advised that since this meeting is being held 

remotely, Roseann Sorrentino would conduct a roll call for the resolutions. 

 

Ms. Van Horn welcomed Joy Johnson, Associate Counsel from the Governor’s Authorities Unit; 

and Laurie Fichera, Deputy Attorney General from the New Jersey Division of Law. 

 

Ms. Van Horn asked Roseann Sorrentino to call the roll. 

 

CONSIDERATION OF THE MINUTES OF THE JANUARY 26, 2022 MEETING 

 

A motion to approve the minutes of the January 26, 2022 meeting was made by Dr. Jon Larson 

and seconded by Mr. Scott Salmon. The minutes were approved unanimously with one abstention, 

Ms. Isabella Berdugo-Hernandez, who did not participate in the October meeting. 

 

CONSIDERATION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MARCH 31, 2022 MEETING 

 

A motion to approve the minutes of the March 31, 2022 meeting was made by Dr. Jon Larson and 

seconded by Mr. Robert Shaughnessy. The minutes were approved unanimously with one 

abstention, Ms. Jean McDonald Rash, who did not participate in the March meeting. 

 

CHAIR TO ANNOUNCE NOMINATING COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS 

 

Christy Van Horn announced that Jean McDonald Rash has agreed to chair, and Scott Salmon and 

Thyquel Halley have agreed to serve on, the Nominating Committee. Ms. Van Horn advised that 

any members interested in serving on the Executive Committee should advise Roseann Sorrentino 
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or the Nominating Committee Members of their intention by June 1st. She thanked the members 

for agreeing to be on the Committee. 

 

RESOLUTION 04:22 ADOPTING A SCHEDULE OF MEETINGS FOR FISCAL YEAR 

2023 

 

Marnie Grodman presented Resolution 04:22 to the Board. 

 

At the last Board meeting of the fiscal year HESAA sets the meeting schedule for the next fiscal 

year in order to provide notice to the public. After polling the Board members regarding their 

availability it is recommended that for fiscal year 2023 the Board meetings be scheduled on 

Wednesday, July 20, 2022; Wednesday, October 26, 2022; Wednesday, January 25, 2023; and 

Wednesday, April 19, 2023. All of these meetings will take place at 10:00 am. 
 

In addition, HESAA may call additional meetings, including telephone conference meetings.  

Specific notice of each meeting will be provided prior to the meeting pursuant to the Open Public 

Meetings Act. 

 

A motion to approve Resolution 04:22 was made by Dr. Brian Bridges and seconded by Ms. Jean 

McDonald Rash. 

 

The motion passed unanimously. 

 

RESOLUTION 05:22 APPROVING A WAIVER OF BID ADVERTISING FOR CREDIT 

REPORTING PRODUCTS AND SERVICES 

 

Lorraine Palmer presented Resolution 05:22 to the Board. 

 

Pursuant to HESAA’s pre-set procurement policy, the Board is permitted to authorize a waiver of 

bid advertising under specific circumstances as defined by statute. Specifically, N.J.S.A. 52:34-

10(c), permits a bid waiver when a vendor is the sole source of supply. 

 

In both 2012 and 2017 the HESAA Board approved a waiver of bid advertising permitting HESAA 

to enter into a five-year contract with Equifax to provide the needed services. 

 

As explained more completely in the Board documents, Equifax is the sole source of supply for 

the credit scores HESAA relies on for approving NJCLASS loans and marketing HESAA’s bonds. 

Equifax is the only source that can provide HESAA with the credit scores consistent with the data 

previously reviewed by the credit rating agencies. 

 

Additionally, as Equifax was the only credit-reporting agency to respond to HESAA’s previous 

Request for Proposals, Equifax has been HESAA’s primary source of supply for credit services 

since the inception of the FICO based loan eligibility determination process. As such, HESAA 

built interfaces to embed Equifax’s platform into the Authority’s processing functions, including 

but not limited to: credit scores, credit histories, fraud warnings, Office of Foreign Asset Control 

(OFAC) checks, Identity Scanned Red Flag alerts, Equifax’s MLA Covered Borrower status and 

e-signature identity authentication known as Equifax eIDverifier. 
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Also information supplied by Equifax is used by the rating agencies to assist in developing stress 

models for the upcoming bond sale. 

 

Recently, Equifax provided HESAA with a five-year pricing proposal with a price per transaction 

cost for each product. Based on previous usage, as well as projected usage in the future, HESAA 

staff estimates that the total cost for the five-year contract with Equifax would not exceed $1.5 

million dollars. 

 

It is recommended that the Board approve Resolution 05:22 Approving a Waiver of Bid 

Advertising for Credit Reporting Products and Services, thereby permitting HESAA to enter a 

five-year contract with Equifax for a total amount not to exceed $1.5 million. 

 

A motion to approve Resolution 05:22 was made by Dr. Jon Larson and seconded by Dr. Brian 

Bridges. 

 

The motion passed unanimously. 

 

RESOLUTION 06:22 APPROVING PROPOSED NEW RULES GOVERNING THE 

TEACHER LOAN REDEMPTION PROGRAM 

 

Marnie Grodman presented Resolution 06:22 to the Board. 

 

On January 18, 2022, Governor Murphy signed P.L. 2021, c. 384, establishing a loan redemption 

program for newly hired teachers in high-need fields who are employed in eligible schools (the 

“Act”). The Act provides that HESAA, in consultation with the Department of Education, shall 

adopt rules necessary for the administration of the Act. 

 

The Act authorizes redemptions of 25% of the outstanding principal and interest amount of a 

Program participant’s loan from the NJCLASS program, in an amount up to $5,000, in return for 

each consecutive full year of service teaching in a high-need field in an eligible school. The total 

amount of a participant’s outstanding NJCLASS loan principal and interest balance which may be 

redeemed under the Program, for a Participant who completes four full school years of service, 

shall not exceed $20,000. The Program will provide State-funded loan redemption only to teachers 

who were initially hired after the Act’s January 18, 2022 effective date and meet all other eligibility 

requirements.  

 

The proposed new rules govern the policy, administration, and procedures of the program and 

are included in the materials. Upon the Board’s approval today, the proposed rules will be 

published in the June 6, 2022 New Jersey Register for public comment. 

 

A motion to approve Resolution 06:22 was made by Dr. Jon Larson and seconded by Ms. Jean 

McDonald Rash. 

 

The motion passed unanimously. 
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RESOLUTION 07:22 APPROVING READOPTION WITH AMENDMENTS OF N.J.A.C. 

9A:9 REGULATIONS GOVERNING THE GRANT AND SCHOLARSHIP PROGRAMS 

 

Marnie Grodman presented Resolution 07:22 to the Board. 

 

At its October 20, 2021 meeting the HESAA Board approved the proposed readoption with 

amendments of the rules governing the grants and scholarships programs. The proposed readoption 

with amendments was published in the December 6, 2021 New Jersey Register, and publicized 

throughout the State. During the public comment period HESAA received comments from ten 

individuals. A summary of the comments and HESAA’s responses are provided in the materials.  

 

As explained in the materials, in response to multiple comments, the Authority is not adopting the 

deletion of “Medicaid” from the list of acceptable public means-tested benefits that HESAA uses 

to verify eligibility for need-based State financial aid in cases where students and their families 

have no documented verifiable income. The Authority agrees with the commenters that many low-

income students who may be income-eligible for TAG may not be eligible for any government 

sources of aid except for Medicaid. Therefore, Medicaid will remain in the list of acceptable public 

means-tested benefits that HESAA uses to verify eligibility for need-based State financial aid in 

cases where students/families have no documented verifiable income. As this is not a substantive 

change to the proposal, it can made upon adoption. 

 

None of the other comments required any changes to the proposal. 

 

A copy of the proposal, as published in the New Jersey Register, is included in the materials. Upon 

the Board’s approval, the adoption notice will be published in the June 6, 2022 New Jersey 

Register. The readoption will be effective upon submission of the rules to OAL and the 

amendments will become effective on June 6, 2022. 

 

A motion to approve Resolution 07:22 was made by Dr. Brian Bridges and seconded by Ms. 

Isabella Berdugo-Hernandez. 

 

Chairwoman Van Horn asked for clarifications on the change being made to the proposal. Ms. 

Grodman explained that the proposed amendment reduced from two to one the number of means-

tested public benefit programs from which students with no documented family incomes must 

provide the Authority with documented proof of benefits received. The original proposal amended 

the list of acceptable benefits to eliminate Medicaid based on a construct of only counting benefits 

that support a family’s basic needs for survival, such as food, income support, and shelter. Ms. 

Grodman further explained that the commenters advised HESAA that many low-income students 

who may be income-eligible for TAG may not be eligible for any government sources of aid except 

for Medicaid. HESAA agreed with the commenters that these students should receive the TAG 

awards for which they are eligible and therefore the Authority will not adopt the deletion of 

Medicaid from the list of acceptable public means-tested benefits that HESAA uses to verify 

eligibility for need-based State financial aid in cases where students/families have no documented 

verifiable income. 

 

The motion passed unanimously. 
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RESOLUTION 08:22 APPROVING ADOPTION OF NEW RULES GOVERNING THE 

STEM LOAN REDEMPTION PROGRAM, N.J.A.C. 9A:10-5 

 

Marnie Grodman presented Resolution 08:22 to the Board. 

  

At its October 20, 2021 meeting the Board approved the proposed New Rules Governing the 

STEM Loan Redemption Program. The proposed new rules were published in the December 6, 

2021 New Jersey Register, and publicized throughout the State. During the public comment period 

HESAA received one comment from Stockton University’s Chief Enrollment Management 

Officer, who expressed no concerns with the proposed new rules and described his institution’s 

plans to promote the program through its Admissions, Academic Schools, and Alumni Relations 

departments. 

 

As you may recall, this program provides student loan redemptions in the amount of $1,000 from 

the State each year for up to four years for eligible graduates of certain STEM degree programs at 

New Jersey colleges and universities. To establish eligibility for the program, a participant must 

have remained employed in a STEM occupation in New Jersey for at least four years after the 

December 14, 2018 effective date of the Act. An eligible program participant may receive State-

funded loan redemption, which must be matched by the participant’s employer, for each year of 

employment commencing after December 14, 2022 in a designated high-growth STEM occupation 

in New Jersey, for up to four subsequent years. 

 

A copy of the proposal, as published in the New Jersey Register, is included in the materials. Upon 

the Board’s approval, the adoption notice will be published in the June 6, 2022 New Jersey 

Register, thereby making the adoption effective on June 6, 2022. 

 

A motion to approve Resolution 08:22 was made by Mr. Robert Shaughnessy and seconded by Dr. 

Brian Bridges. 

 

Dr. Larson requested that HESAA send the list of eligible STEM degree programs to the Board. 

Ms. Grodman agreed and advised that, in addition to the sending the list to the Board members, 

HESAA will be posting the list on HESAA’s website. 

 

The motion passed unanimously. 

 

RESOLUTION 09:22 APPROVING THE HIGHER EDUCATION STUDENT 

ASSISTANCE AUTHORITY 2021 ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO EXECUTIVE 

ORDER 37 (2006)  

 

Margo Chaly presented Resolution 09:22 to the Board. 

 

In accordance with Executive Order 37 (from 2006), all independent state authorities, including 

HESAA, are required to produce an annual report to reflect a comprehensive overview of the work 

of the Authority and explain how that work promotes the state’s overall economic growth 

strategies. 
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Included in your materials is a copy of HESAA’s proposed 2021 Annual Report. The report is a 

useful resource describing all the funding, support, and guidance that HESAA provides while 

advancing Governor Murphy’s vision of making a postsecondary education in the Garden State 

more affordable and accessible. 

 

The 2021 Annual Report highlights the extraordinary efforts of HESAA staff who administer life-

changing financial aid programs like CCOG, which was officially signed into law by Governor 

Murphy on a freezing cold February morning 14 months ago, and TAG, for which the Governor 

and Legislature significantly increased the funding in the heat of last June. Throughout 2021 our 

Outreach & Communications team facilitated financial aid workshops in all New Jersey counties 

helping hundreds of thousands of students plan, save, and pay for college. Last year New Jersey 

ranked third in the nation among high school seniors completing the FAFSA as a result of 

collaboration between HESAA and school counselors, college financial aid officers, and 

community leaders throughout the state, or as we at HESAA describe these partners collectively, 

New Jersey’s Champions of Higher Education.  
 

Our Student Loan, Finance, and Compliance teams leveraged their expertise in administering low-

interest supplemental loans through the NJCLASS program by serving on an interagency steering 

committee led by the Governor’s office and several state departments to design and develop the 

innovative Pay It Forward Program. This public-private venture with business leaders from the 

New Jersey CEO Council will offer interest- and fee-free loans to career seekers participating in 

approved training programs. The initiative uses a unique funding and repayment plan is detailed 

in the pages of the 2021 Annual report.  

 

The dedication of all HESAA team members is evident throughout the pages of the Annual Report, 

especially the section that recognizes our 2021 retirees, all of whom spent no less than two decades 

advancing HESAA’s mission. Their service is an inspiration to our current team, including the 

new team members joining the Authority as we expand our programming, evolve our technology, 

and elevate our resources and services to support the students and families of New Jersey pursing 

their dreams of a post-secondary education. 

 

With your approval today, this final report will be posted to our website and submitted to the 

Governor’s office as required by the Executive Order. 

 

A motion to approve Resolution 09:22 was made by Mr. Thyquel Halley and seconded by Dr. Jon 

Larson. 

 

Chairwoman Van Horn echoed Ms. Chaly’s notice of appreciation for HESAA staff, including the 

retirees who provided a deep bench of institutional knowledge. 

 

The motion passed unanimously. 

 

REPORT OF THE PROGRAM REVIEW AND QUALITY CONTROL COMMITTEE  

 

Ms. Van Horn invited Jill Schmid, Director of Audits and Quality Assurance, to provide the 

following report: 
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On April 13, 2022 HESAA’s Audits and Quality Assurance department met with the Program 

Review and Quality Control Committee to discuss its accomplishments and progress during the 

2021-2022 review cycle, as well as the proposed review schedule for the upcoming year. I am 

pleased to report that the Audits and Quality Assurance department has had a successful year and 

is on target to perform the number of reviews that were presented in the 2021-2022 schedule. 

Some highlights from our meeting are as follows: 

 The Audits and Quality Assurance department conducts institutional reviews to ensure State 

grants and scholarship programs are administered in accordance with all relevant Federal and 

State statutes, regulations, policies, and procedures. This past year, our team worked on eight 

full-scale reviews and five limited reviews. Four of those reviews were closed with refunds 

totaling over $325,000. Issues identified during the reviews have been corrected. Updated 

procedures and additional training have been implemented to prevent similar errors from 

occurring at the schools in the future. Five more reviews are in their final stages and are 

expected to close by the end of the quarter. The remaining reviews are in progress and are 

expected to follow the review schedule. 

 

 HESAA contracts with four Attorney firms to perform collection activities on defaulted 

NJCLASS loans. The Audits and Quality Assurance team reviews these special counsels to 

verify their compliance with regulations for administering defaulted loans. Two special 

counsel reviews had been put on hold at the start of the pandemic but were resumed this past 

year. One of those reviews has been closed and the other one is close to being in the report 

stage. The next attorney review will commence early in the 2022-2023 review cycle and it is 

anticipated that a review of the fourth firm will commence near the end of the upcoming review 

cycle. 

 

 HESAA completed the 2021 annual internal control self-assessment as required by OMB and 

submitted its certified internal control assessment report in June 2021. No significant 

weaknesses were identified during this process and the 2022 internal control assessment is 

currently underway. 

 

 We continue to review New Jersey institutions’ Single Audit Reports annually. This process 

helps identify potential issues that may impact State programs and we are responsible for 

updating Treasury’s Grantee Single Audit System with our review results. This year’s Single 

Audit reviews did not identify any issues that required additional audits. 

 
 When Public Law 2021, chapter 53 was passed in April 2021, HESAA, in coordination with 

OSHE, took on the responsibility of monitoring New Jersey institutions’ compliance with the 

new legislation. A joint communication was sent in June 2021 requiring schools to certify 

compliance with the law. The Audits and Quality Assurance unit coordinated the receipt of the 

certifications. Annual certification will be required from the institutions and we will continue 

to request, review, and track all of the certification documents. 

 
 Additionally, as new programs are introduced, we will adapt the review testing to include any 

additions and changes to ensure the schools are administering the grants and scholarship 

programs correctly. 
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This past year was very productive for the Audits and Quality Assurance team. We continued to 

perform reviews without going on-site to school campuses, worked effectively with the financial 

aid offices remotely, resumed attorney counsel reviews, and assisted various HESAA departments 

with a number of internal projects. The proposed schedule, which has been provided in your board 

materials, maintains the pace of reviews we have been performing in the past, while still allowing 

flexibility for ad-hoc reviews, adjustments, and special projects as needed. 

The proposed review schedule was approved by the Program Review and Quality Control 

committee on April 13th and it is requested that the board approves the schedule today. Thank 

you. 

A motion to accept the Program Review and Quality Control Report and the review schedule for 

FY 2022 was made by Dr. Brian Bridges and seconded by Ms. Beatrice Daggett. 

 

Chairwoman Van Horn stated that to run a tight ship it is important to have both the team that 

issues the grants and loans and the team that audits the disbursement of funds. 

 

The motion passed unanimously. 

 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT 

 

Thank you Chair Van Horn, members of the Board, and members of the public. I appreciate this 

opportunity to reflect on HESAA’s activities and updates from the past calendar quarter. 

 

Governor Murphy’s Fiscal Year 2023 Budget 

Six weeks ago, Governor Murphy presented his Fiscal Year 2023 budget message, a forward-

looking plan to make New Jersey more affordable for our residents and to continue the 

foundational efforts of the past four years to build a stronger and fairer economy. HESAA’s 

financial aid programs are at the center of the Governor’s affordability agenda, as part of the 

important investments in higher education that the Governor is making to advance New Jersey’s 

statewide goal of expanding postsecondary attainment. 

 

Through this budget, New Jersey will take the next step forward in the upcoming 2022-23 

academic year to establish New Jersey’s College Promise, bringing the cost of a postsecondary 

education within reach for students at community colleges and senior public universities. HESAA 

is now coordinating our Community College Opportunity Grant program with the new Garden 

State Guarantee. In combination, these two College Promise initiatives deliver a tuition-free 

pathway to a college degree to tens of thousands of students. By offering clear net price guarantees, 

the College Promise helps counteract the “sticker shock” of published tuition rates that stop some 

students from even considering college. This proven approach will support tens of thousands of 

adult learners in returning and completing their degrees and encourage recent high school 

graduates to continue their academic journey.   

 

CCOG 

Under the Fiscal Year 2023 budget, more students will receive Community College 

Opportunity Grants through an expansion to align the program’s eligibility parameters with 

the same student income ranges covered by the Garden State Guarantee. Eligible students 
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with adjusted gross incomes (AGI) from $0 to $65,000 continue attending all 18 

community colleges tuition-free, and the budget adds new funding to cover a portion of 

tuition for students with AGIs between $65,001 and $80,000. This new group of covered 

students will receive awards up to 50 percent of the maximum Community College 

Opportunity Grant. This eliminates the “cliff” in the current program, which covers 100% 

of tuition for students with incomes up to $65,000, but requires students with incomes 

above that level to pay full price. We project that an additional 7,000 students will receive 

Community College Opportunity Grant funding through this expansion, with more than 

20,000 students receiving awards in total.  

 

The Governor’s budget also includes funding to encourage partnerships between 

community colleges and adult post-secondary programs at county vocational school 

districts. Under this pilot, eligible students who enroll in technical skills programs will 

receive last-dollar Community College Opportunity Grant awards, so long as the colleges 

award academic credit for the training at the vocational school, and the vocational school’s 

training program is participating in the federal student aid system.   

 

TAG 

The Fiscal Year 2023 budget funds Tuition Aid Grants (TAG) at the same level as in Fiscal 

Year 2022, which will maintain the significant boost in the TAG program that Governor 

Murphy and the Legislature provided for the current year. Thanks to your approval, the 

HESAA Board last July deployed this historic increase in funding to improve parity among 

award amounts in the current academic year. The TAG table in effect now provides 

increased TAG amounts to all students, while also remedying disparities among the award 

amounts for students with equal levels of financial need who enroll at different senior 

public institutions.  

 

Pay It Forward 

The budget also includes additional funding to launch New Jersey’s Pay It Forward 

program with interest- and fee-free loans to support low-income New Jersey career seekers 

participating in approved training programs. Governor Murphy announced this public-

private partnership with business leaders from the New Jersey CEO Council last year, to 

offer Pay It Forward loans for the direct costs of attendance, such as tuition, materials, and 

supplies, as well as career counseling and other wrap-around services, and grants to help 

with their living expenses during the training. Participants will not repay the Fund’s costs 

for these services or living stipends. All repayments that are received from the first cohort 

of training participants will be deposited into the Fund to finance future cohorts of 

participants. 

 

Loan Redemption Programs 

Finally, the budget provides resources for HESAA to administer two State-funded loan 

redemption initiatives in the coming fiscal year, which will be new additions to our current 

programs that help pay the student loan balances of individuals serving in primary health 

care, as nursing faculty, and as state and federal public defenders and state prosecutors.  

 Starting next year, the New Jersey STEM Loan Redemption program will pay up 

to $8,000 of the outstanding student loan balance for individuals who graduated 

with a Science, Technology, Engineering, or Math (STEM) degree from a New 
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Jersey college or university and work full-time in an approved high-growth STEM 

occupation at a New Jersey employer for between five (5) to (8) years.  

 In addition, we will implement the law that Governor Murphy signed in January 

2022 to address the teacher shortage. This new Teacher Loan Forgiveness program 

will pay off up to $20,000 of a newly hired teacher’s NJCLASS student loan 

balances in exchange for a commitment by that teacher to teach for up to four years 

in high-need fields in eligible New Jersey public schools.  

 

School District Outreach: Encouraging High School Seniors to Apply for Financial Aid 

To assist students exploring their postsecondary choices, HESAA recently launched a new way to 

reach high school seniors who have not yet completed a financial aid application. Authorized 

school district staff can now check their rosters of 12th graders against HESAA records to see in 

near-real time which students have not yet completed an application. They can send these students 

targeted reminders about the value of applying for financial aid. This outreach effort is the latest 

in HESAA’s efforts to provide students and families information about college financing options 

and help them make informed decisions about their life and career choices. 

 

Update on 2022 Bond Transaction to Finance AY 2022-23 NJCLASS Loans 

Thanks to your approval at the Board’s special meeting three weeks ago, we are now poised to 

secure investor financing for NJCLASS Loans for the upcoming academic year. Last Thursday, 

our underwriters began marketing the 2022 bond transaction, immediately upon publication of 

bond documents including the Investor Presentation, the Preliminary Official Statement, and the 

Supplemental Indenture, which can be viewed at buynjbonds.gov. Assuming that HESAA’s Series 

2022 bonds are well received, we expect the bonds to price in the coming days. This accelerated 

schedule will give us an early read on our cost of funds, enabling HESAA to set the interest rates 

for Academic Year 2022-23 NJCLASS loans and to start taking loan applications from students 

and families in mid-May (several weeks earlier than in prior years).  

 

College Affordability Act  

The landmark College Affordability Act passed unanimously last June, providing tax deductions 

and matching grants to help students and families save and pay for college and avoid student loan 

debt. With funding from this law, HESAA is offering matching grants to boost the initial savings 

of eligible New Jersey families when they open a new NJBEST account – benefitting more than 

800 families to date, by adding up to $750 to their college savings right from the start. The College 

Affordability Act also established New Jersey State income tax deductions for NJBEST 

contributions, tuition payments to a college or university in New Jersey, and NJCLASS loan 

repayments. This new law complements the action taken by the HESAA Board last year, when 

you approved regulations that doubled the amount of the one-time scholarships, up to $3,000, for 

NJBEST account beneficiaries enrolled at a college or university in New Jersey – which awarded 

nearly 500 scholarships to students last year. 

 

State aid eligibility aligned with end of federal Selective Service registration requirement   

A provision of the federal FAFSA Simplification Act, enacted in December 2020, eliminated the 

requirement for male students to register with Selective Service as a condition of eligibility for 

federal student financial aid. As of academic year 2021-2022, the year we are in now, procedures 

for federal student financial aid no longer include verification of Selective Service registration. 

I’m glad to report that Governor Murphy recently signed P.L. 2022, c. 10 into law, eliminating the 
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requirements in State law that male students register with the Selective Service as a condition of 

eligibility for State aid. The new state law takes effect immediately, including restoring eligibility 

to otherwise eligible students for the spring 2022 term. 

 

Federal Waiver Offering Enhanced Public Service Loan Forgiveness 

The U.S. Department of Education has enlisted HESAA’s aid in raising awareness of the fast-

approaching deadline for eligible borrowers to participate in the enhanced federal Public Service 

Loan Forgiveness (PSLF) Program. Borrowers of federal student loans who previously worked or 

now are working in qualifying public service occupations – such as military service members, 

teachers, nurses, first responders, other government employees, or staff members of non-profit 

organizations – can sign up for a one-time waiver to access the federal PSLF program under more 

lenient eligibility rules. Millions of public service workers who have been struggling under the 

weight of federal student loan debt now have a path to get their loan balance cancelled – but only 

if they act before October 31, 2022. Borrowers who were previously ineligible for PSLF because 

they had the wrong type of loan, were making payments on the wrong payment plan, or suffered 

from servicer processing errors can now receive credit toward forgiveness for any months since 

October 1, 2007 that they worked in qualifying public service jobs. To amplify this message, we 

are communicating with community-based organizations, public human resources officers, and 

thousands of federal student loan borrowers. 

 

HESAA staff updates  

It is my great pleasure to report that 20 new employees have joined HESAA since the end of 

March, thanks to more than five months of intense activity under the leadership of Human 

Resources Director Pat Maske and the various team directors and managers on HESAA’s senior 

staff. Along with this significant recruitment and reorganization initiative, we also promoted five 

of our current employees; and five additional new hires are cleared to start work over the next 

three weeks, with several other personnel actions still in process. I can’t mention the names of all 

these wonderful new team members we are bringing onboard, but I would like to introduce the 

Board to one of these important newly hired employees, Cayla Sekuler, who joined HESAA last 

month as our new Deputy Chief of Staff after working on education policy in the Governor’s 

Office. Welcome, Cayla!  

 

Across the Authority, this crucial rebuilding effort replaced staff lost to attrition and added new 

and necessary functions to the Compliance, Customer Care Solutions and the Customer Contact 

Center, Finance, Grants & Scholarships, Human Resources, Information Services, Information 

Technology, Loan Originations, and Outreach & Communications teams. This organizational 

renewal will augment the Authority’s existing energy and knowledge, build new capacity, and 

channel our resources and expertise to improve support for students and families in all aspects of 

the college financial aid process. 

 

I also want to recognize two longtime employees whose retirements took effect since our last 

meeting. Joyce James, who retired after 41 years, served as an eligibility verification reviewer 

and a valued member of the Grants & Scholarships team. She loved her job and her team. She 

always remembered her co-workers and their children on birthdays and special occasions, and 

Joyce was a constant source of smiles, laughs, and sugary treats! Rita Larkin served in several 

units throughout the Authority during her 33 years of service, including most recently bringing 

specialized expertise to her role as a program officer on the Compliance team. Rita was always 
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willing to lend a helping hand to fellow employees, students, and borrowers. We are grateful to 

both Joyce and Rita for their years of exemplary service. 

 

Backup Generator 

Finally, I am delighted to confirm that HESAA’s backup generator is now completely operational, 

ensuring that our data center servers and network will remain fully functional and online in case 

of an interruption to the electric power at HESAA’s Hamilton offices. We are deeply grateful to 

the Board for approving this mission-critical infrastructure upgrade, and to the team that brought 

this complex project over the finish line: Deputy Chief Information Officer Ron Leven and the 

Tech Services unit, Facilities Manager Michael Ladines, and our partners at the George Comfort 

& Sons property management services company, especially their contractor Dave Ashmore. 
 

Conclusion 

Once again, I am grateful to the Board for your steadfast support, encouragement, and advocacy 

on behalf of HESAA. With your help, we are making college more affordable by providing New 

Jersey’s students and families with the funding and information they need, not only for up-front 

access to postsecondary education, but also to thrive once they enter school and successfully 

graduate. Thank you. 

 

Dr. Larson expressed his deep appreciation of HESAA and the Governor for the support of CCOG 

and the opportunity to expand partnerships with the vocational schools.  He advised that at 

commencement this year will be a group of students graduating with their Associate degrees prior 

to their high school graduations! 

 

Chairwoman Van Horn expressed her appreciation to HESAA’s recent retirees for their combined 

over 70 years of service. 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

 

Student Advisory Committee 

Student Advisory Committee Chair Isabella Berdugo-Hernandez and Vice Chair Thyquel Halley 

addressed the Board regarding student outreach.  

 

Isabella Berdugo-Hernandez presented the idea that HESAA should provide attention-grabbing 

emails to students as a means to provide important information, because generic messages from 

“HESAA” or “NJFAMS” are not always opened. She also advised that it would be helpful to have 

a HESAA table at on campus job fairs, staffed by HESAA staff and Student Advisory Committee 

members. Ms. Berdugo-Hernandez turned the presentation over to Thyquel Halley to discuss their 

idea to have student ambassadors to serve as liaisons between HESAA and the campuses. He 

advised that it helps when students have someone they recognize to serve as a trusted advisor when 

students have questions or in times of need. 

 

Chairwoman Van Horn commended Ms. Berdugo-Hernandez and Mr. Halley for their ideas. 

Executive Director Socolow added that HESAA is always looking for ways to raise awareness for 

students and ensure that they read the email messages HESAA currently sends, as well as 

increasing the number of students who voluntarily opt-in to receive text messages. Executive 

Director Socolow shared that HESAA is eager to work with the Student Advisory Committee to 

ensure expand outreach so students access all of the information HESAA provides, and do not 
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miss deadlines that could jeopardize their financial aid.  Chairwoman Van Horn advised that prior 

to the Board’s next meeting she will coordinate with Executive Director Socolow, Ms. Berdugo-

Hernandez, and Mr. Halley to implement the Student Advisory Committee’s ideas. 

 

Financial Disclosure Statements 

Chairwoman Van Horn reminded the Board members that pursuant to Executive Order No. 2 

(Murphy), the Financial Disclosure Statements and Conflict of Interest Forms filing deadline is 

May 15, 2022.  

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 

Ms. Van Horn advised that the next regularly scheduled Board meeting is Wednesday, July 20, 

2022. 

 

A motion to adjourn was made by Dr. Brian Bridges and seconded by Ms. Beatrice Daggett. The 

motion passed unanimously. 

 

The meeting adjourned at 11:05 am.  
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